
  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD AT THE WENN EVANS CENTRE ON 11th February 2019 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Cllr Berry (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr D Burke, Cllr Stockton, Cllr Mole, Cllr Newall, Cllr Love
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)
48 members of the public
1. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr C Siely
2. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  The Chairman asked Cllr Burke if she had a prejudicial interest in items regarding the caravan park.  Cllr Burke replied that she did not have any prejudicial views on these items and was not involved in any financial dealings with the applicant
3. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 14th January and matters arising (for information only).  The minutes were agreed.  
4. Chairman’s report
4.1.1 Vattenfall event.  The Chairman had attended the VF Planning event over the previous Tuesday / Wednesday / Thursday.  He noted that around 60 people had attended the open floor hearing.  He had been disappointed that only 8 parishioners had represented Happisburgh.  He explained that he had pressed VF on the subject of road haulage and transport and also about the lane that crosses the landfall (Lighthouse Lane to Cart Gap).  VF had agreed that they would treat this lane as a PROW.  The Chairman went on to explain that the VF project would be a 6 year project: 2 years with VF becoming organised and arranging drainage and road junctions, the third and fourth years would be the work on the landfall and the cable corridor and the 5th / 6th years would be the cable pull.  The Chairman noted that he was not aware what time of year landfall would be started.  He noted that the major disruption to the village would be in years 3 to 6.  He explained that cable laying would be at a rate of around 150 metres / week starting at Ridlington
4.1.2 Common ground.  The Chairman explained that VF were very keen for the PC to sign the ‘Common Ground’ document and that perhaps a meeting could be arranged to discuss the Common Ground document separately
4.1.3 Coast Path realignment.  The Chairman noted that the Coastal path team remained confused as to where the path would be located on an ongoing basis
4.1.4 Rock bund relocation.  The Chairman noted that the rock bund relocation would start at the end of February and that the ramp would be closed and some of the beach would be closed
4.1.5 Shaw and Pearce email regarding offshore electricity infrastructure.  The Council had been sent this email prior to the meeting as it was fairly detailed.  It essentially set out a recommendation that Central Government try to form a more cohesive and sensible structure for offshore electricity by using a ring main.  The Council AGREED that the Clerk would write to Shaw and Pearce to sign the petition
4.2 Any further Councillor reports
4.2.1 Cllr Stockton asked about the advertising boards around the recreation ground.  Cllr Ritchie confirmed that these would be removed
5. Correspondence
5.1 Shaun Martin.  SAM2 sign update.  Mr Martin advised that 12700 cars had passed the SAM2 sign during the month and that 85% of the cars had been travelling at an average of 32 mph.  The SAM2 sign had been located at the Duck Pond in a Northerly direction
5.2 NNDC.  Maxine Collis.  Update regarding Deep History Coast.  Maxine had written to the Council to explain that the project was gaining momentum and that she would be back in touch in March with further updates
5.3 NNDC.  Information regarding the upcoming elections.  The Clerk explained that the publication of the notice of election for the Parish and District Elections is Tuesday 26th March.  She noted that if Councillors (and other potential candidates) fill in their papers and have them with the Clerk at the March meeting, she will take the papers to North Norfolk District Council on their behalf.  
5.4 Happisburgh School.  Correspondence from Chairman of the Governing Body.  The new Chairman of the Governing Body had emailed the Clerk to note how grateful the school is for the support of the parish council.  The School had extended an invitation to Parish Councillors to visit the school and meet with the Head Teacher and the Governing Body.  Noted
5.5 Car Park user.  Correspondence regarding car damage caused within the car park.  The Chairman and Clerk were liaising with the person concerned and would be sending him CCTV footage
5.6 Deep History Coast team.  Request for information / advice.  See item 7.2
6 Adjourn the meeting for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

The meeting was adjourned at 8.16pm
6.1. District and County Councillor reports. 
The meeting was reconvened at 8.25pm

7 Agenda items

7.1. To discuss the relocation of the car park.  The Chairman noted that the architect who he had been working with was not moving quickly and that a new architect was required to draw up plans for the relocation of the car park
7.2. To decide location of Deep History Coast installations as per an email from NNDC.  The Council AGREED to delegate authority for the Chairman to work with Maxine Collis to arrange a suitable site for the installations
8 Financial Matters.  The bank reconciliation and bank statements had been checked and signed by the Vice Chairman
8.1. The following receipts were noted for the period: 
8.1.1. NCC recycling.  £582.01
8.2. The following payments were approved and cheques signed as follows:

	11.02.19
	DD
	Nest
	93.54
	

	11.02.19
	800
	Clerk
	485.81
	

	11.02.19
	DD
	NNDC – new dog bin and collections
	209.28
	34.88

	
	DD
	URM Glass
	14.40
	2.40

	
	
	
	
	


	
	279
	Roy Cornell – February


	415.80
	

	21.12.19
	DD
	British Gas
	27.43
	1.30

	21.01.19
	DD
	British Gas
	30.72
	1.46

	11.02.19
	280
	SIM Home Improvements
	275.00
	

	21.02.19
	DD
	British Gas
	32.14
	1.53

	11.02.19
	281
	Community Heartbeat Trust Defib batteries x 2
	396.00
	66.00


9. The following Planning applications were considered:
9.1. PF/19/0103.  Manor Caravan Park, North Walsham Road.  Installation and retention of an electricity substation and 4 no 3950 litre LPG tanks on a concrete pad for use within surrounding caravan park (retrospective) The Parish Council agreed to make NO COMMENT on this application.  Parishioners would have preferred for these tanks to have been buried in the ground, but are advised by the applicant that due to infrastructure within the site, this is not possible.
9.2. PF/18/2188.  Manor Caravan Park, North Walsham Road.  Variation of conditions 2 and 4 (approved site plans), 3 (original site's restoration plan), 8 (landscaping scheme) and 11 (new site's access entrance details) of planning permission PF/14/0120 (relocation of Manor Farm caravan park to form 194 space caravan site and camping area) (Appeal Decision ref APP/Y2620/A/14/2228049): amendments to reduce the height and width of the perimeter bund from 2.5m to 1.5m height, introduce lighting bollards, introduce an enclosure for siting LPG tanks and site of an electricity substation, amend landscaping scheme details, amend site entrance design details, and propose a landscaping restoration scheme for the existing site.  Following a lengthy discussion, the parish council agreed on the following response:
· Reduction of the bund.  The Parish Council discussed this at length on Monday 11th February at the Parish Council meeting.  48 parishioners were also present at the meeting, and all those present were invited to speak.  The applicant was also present, which was extremely helpful.  The Parish Council objects to the reduction in the size of the bund.  The Parish Council is advised that the bund could physically not be built to a height of 2.5metres due to issues with the underground infrastructure and the nearby ditch.  With this being the case, the Parish Council recommends that if the bund cannot be built to a height of 2.5 metres that a fence and a hedge be erected on top of the 1.5 metre bund.  The Council recommends that the hedge be an ‘instant’ hedge and substantial enough to withstand high winds – it should also ideally be evergreen.  The total height should therefore not be less than 2.5 metres.  

· Lighting bollards.  The Parish Council reminds NNDC that Happisburgh is a village of dark skies and that light pollution is extremely unpopular.  Nevertheless, if this lighting is critical for health and safety reasons, the Parish Council refers NNDC to its CPRE policy detailed below.  

· Enclosure for LPG tanks.  The Parish Council recommends that these tanks be softened and landscaped with a hard wood / brick fence as per the fence used around the substation.  As with application PF/19/0103, the Parish Council would have preferred to have seen the LPG tanks buried underground

· Amend landscaping scheme details.  It is the Parish Council’s understanding that this item refers to additional trees/ shrubs / planting (and relocation of same)

· Amend site entrance design details.  The Parish Council is assured by the applicant that there has been no alteration to the site entrance design

· Landscaping restoration scheme.  The Parish Council is concerned, as is the applicant, that the existing caravan site is litter-strewn and untidy and that there is a threat of the site being misused.  The applicant assures the Parish Council that he intends to secure the site, litter pick from the site, and hold a meeting with neighbours to find a way forward with gating / security

CPRE planning response:

In order to minimise light pollution, the Parish Council recommends that any outdoor lights associated with this proposed development should be:
1. fully shielded (enclosed in full glass cut-off fitments)
2. directed downwards (mounted horizontally to the ground and not tilted upwards)
3. switched on only when needed (no dusk to dawn lamps)
4. white light low energy lamps (Philips Cosmopolis or fluorescent) and not orange or pink sodium sources)
9.3. PF/18/2297.  Erection of single storey rear and two storey side extension with balcony Orchard Corner, 37 Coronation Close.  The Council agreed to Support this application
10. The following Planning decisions were noted:

10.1. NNDC.  Full planning permission has been granted by North Norfolk District Council, subject to conditions, for the ‘Placement of up to 1.8 million cubic metres of sand to varying depths on the beach frontage covering an area north west of Bacton Gas Terminal to the south eastern extent of the settlement of Walcott.  Provision of replacement combined surface and process water outfall and retention of gabion cliff protection at the Bacton Gas Terminal’ at Land between, north west of Bacton Gas Terminal and the south eastern extent of Walcott, Norfolk.  Noted
11. Items for the Parish News:
11.1. Elections
12. Any other items at the Chairman’s discretion
13. Date of next meeting –Monday 11th March 2019.  7.30pm in the Wenn Evans Centre.  
The meeting closed at 9.50pm 
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